
City of Largo, Florida
Post Office Box 296, Largo, Florida 33779­0296

MEMO DATE: May 23, 2012

AGENDA DATE: June 4, 2012 – Community Development Advisory Board Meeting

TO: Community Development Advisory Board Members

FROM: Christine McLachlan, AICP, Strategic Plan Implementation Program Planner

TITLE: Community Development Advisory Board Meeting – June 4, 2012, 6:30 PM

Enclosed please find the agenda packet for the Community Development Advisory Board (CDAB) meeting 
scheduled for Monday, June 4, 2012 at 6:30 PM in the Community Room of Largo City Hall.   The first part 
of the meeting will be dedicated to organizational matters, including approval of the agenda and minutes from 
the May 7,  2012 meeting.

The June 4th agenda includes the Focus Group Discussion on the Comprehensive Development Code (CDC) 
Rewrite: 3rd Module Final Draft of Section 10.2, Greenspace Standards (Landscaping/Tree Preservation).  This  
module is the final draft text for landscaping and tree preservation/removal standards (“greenspace”) for review  
by the Comprehensive Development Code (CDC) Focus Group and contains standards for landscape plan 
submission,  requirements  for  buffers,  streetscape  and  parking  lots,  plant  materials,  tree  preservation  and 
removal.  

One presentation will be given by Planner Karisa Rojas-Norton on the Proposed Sign Improvement Assistance 
Program.   At the April 17, 2012 City Commission meeting, staff presented three proposed financial and non-
monetary  options  for  a  proposed  sign  improvement  grant  program  (see  attached  memorandum).  The 
recommendation made by the City Commission was to present the proposals to the Central Pinellas Chamber  
of  Commerce,  the  Community  Development  Advisory  Board,  and  the  Planning  Board  for  feedback  and  
comments with the intent  to present the findings to the City Commission.    Staff  attended the Chamber of  
Commerce Economic and Small Business Development Committee on April 18 th and is scheduled to present to 
the Planning Board on June 7th, 2012.

If you are unable to attend the June 4th meeting, or if you have any questions regarding the enclosed materials,  
please contact me at (727) 587-6749, extension 7350, or by email at cmclachl@largo.com.



City of Largo, Florida
Post Office Box 296, Largo, Florida 33779­0296

AGENDA
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT ADVISORY BOARD

Monday, June 4, 2012
6:30 PM

Community Room, Largo City Hall

1. Call to Order and Roll Call

2. Organizational Matters:
• Approval of Agenda
• Approval of Minutes from the May 7, 2012 Meeting

3. Public Comment1

4. Comprehensive Development Code Focus Group Discussion
• Comprehensive  Development  Code  (CDC)  Rewrite:  3rd  Module  Final  Draft  of  Section  10.2, 

Greenspace Standards (Landscaping/Tree Preservation) (Bob Klute and Greg Brown)

5. Presentations:
• Proposed Sign Improvement Assistance Program (Karisa Rojas-Norton)

6. Items from Members of the Board (including remarks regarding old or new business)

7. Next Meeting Date and Items for Next Agenda

8. Adjournment

1 Individuals addressing the Board during the public comment portion of the meeting will be allowed to speak on 
agenda items only and will be limited to three (3) minutes, unless granted additional time by the Board.



City of Largo, Florida
Post Office Box 296, Largo, Florida 33779­0296

MEETING MINUTES
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT ADVISORY BOARD

Monday, May 7, 2012
6:30 PM

Community Room, Largo City Hall

Call to Order and Roll Call

The April meeting of the Community Development Advisory Board (CDAB) was called to order at 6:34 PM by Vice 
Chair Rodney Woods. 

Roll call was held:

Board Members Present: Tom Herbort, Rodney Woods, Sandy Bates and Maria Kadau.
 
Board Members Absent: Joseph Stefko, Janyce Cruse, and Samantha Fenger.

Also  in  attendance:  Commissioner  Robert  Murray,  Community  Development  Director  Carol  Stricklin,  Assistant 
Community Development Director Robert Klute, Program Planner Christine McLachlan, Neighborhood Coordinator 
Tom Moore, Jim England, Parks Superintendent Greg Brown, Housing Manager Matt Anderson, Housing Grants 
Specialist Terry Buyers, Environmental Services Director Irvin Kety and Environmental Manager Davor Soldo.

Organizational Matters

Approval of agenda.

Herbort made a motion to approve the agenda. Bates seconded the motion. Herbort, Woods, Bates and Kadau 
voted in favor of the motion.  The motion was approved 4-0, with two members being absent.

Approval of minutes from the April 2, 2012 meeting.

Bates made a motion to approve the minutes from March 5, 2012.  Kadau seconded the motion.  Herbort, Woods, 
Bates and Kadau voted in favor of the motion.  The motion was approved 4-0, with two members being absent.

Public Comment

No public comments provided



Subject:  CDAB Meeting Minutes
Agenda Date: May 7, 2012

Presentations

Comprehensive Development Code (CDC) Focus Group Discussion

Bob Klute made a short introduction regarding the revised landscaping code staff has shared with the focus group.  
He related there were four  major issues that  the revisions were meant to address including:   allowing for  the 
installation of streetscape instead of standard buffers in activity centers, reorganizing the section based on the 
development process that is in place in order to become more user friendly, revisions to address improved plant 
material standards as well as changes to expedite the tree removal process.  The name was also changed from 
landscape standards to greenspace standards.

Klute explained that the concept was to maintain what is known as the urban forest, while also expediting the 
approval process for tree removal.  He explained that what is in the packet is a rough draft and additional drawings, 
tables, exhibits may be necessary.

Greg Brown than presented a short powerpoint presentation, detailing some background that went into writing the 
code revision.  He explained that staff has reviewed what other Florida municipalities have incorporated into their 
landscape codes and current industry best practices.  He explained that the code has not been revised in quite a 
while and the revisions will include more definitions, which will increase their clarity.  He then showed the group two 
new graphics that could be included in the code. The graphics consisted of a depiction of the tree protection area 
and a depiction of a critical root zone around a typical tree. This is an attempt to improve and clarify the best ways to 
preserve existing protected trees from development impacts.  

Brown then discussed trends they are trying to address with the revisions.  The first was the issue of planting trees 
grown in containers.  He explained large trees that grow in containers for a long time often have roots that girdle and 
eventually strangle the tree. The code revisions would seek to encourage commercial sites to utilize site grown trees 
with straight roots, depending on seasonal and timing variables.

Brown also explained that landscape trees and street trees really need at least 200 square feet of planting area, and 
the revisions could encourage grouping of trees in larger planting areas. This is preferred over using small islands 
found in typical parking lots.  He provided a picture of a site that demonstrated the difference in shade area and size  
between trees planted in larger open areas and those planted in sidewalk tree grates.  Lastly he mentioned that the 
revisions also will encourage the use of bioswales (as seen at Community Center parking) as a means of improving 
stormwater quality and providing additional areas for plantings.  Brown then opened up the discussion to questions.

Murray asked about the purposes of tree grates and what can be done to address complaints about tree roots lifting  
up sidewalks.  Brown explained that tree grates provide a safe flat area right up to the trunk of the tree, which is 
helpful in areas with limited right of way room for both sidewalks and tree planting areas.  Brown then explained that 
the species choice of the shade tree and root barriers installed at the edges of the area can limit or even redirect 
root growth deeper.  As an example Brown mentioned the tree grates in front of West Coast Garage on West Bay 
Drive, where because of the limited space the trees are declining.  He mentioned that staff is going to connect those 
tree grate areas together to provide more space for root growth to encourage trees to thrive.

England asked about the impact of the new requirements for streetscaping and their impact on site triangle visibility  
at entrances to parking areas.  Brown explained that site triangle visibility would take priority and that plantings in 
those areas would be low ground cover materials and shrubs.

Woods asked whether the City distributed or made available the approved tree list so that residents might learn  
what types of trees to plant.

Murray questioned why the sable palm is listed as an understory tree.  Brown explained that despite the height of a  
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Subject:  CDAB Meeting Minutes
Agenda Date: May 7, 2012

full grown sable palm, the palm leaves provide little shade.  Therefore, the sable palm was added to the understory  
tree list, to keep them from being used as replacement trees on a one for one basis for shade trees.  Murray 
mentioned  concerns  of  people  with  small  yards  that  are  required  to  provide  multiple  replacement  trees  after 
removing a single shade tree.

Herbort asked if the rules about plant material apply only in the event of tree removal or if they are rules that govern 
what anyone can plant at any time.  Brown explained that for residential developments, the material requirements 
are meant merely as an educational tool, unless tree removal is being considered.  He explained that within the past 
year and a half the staff has dealt a lot with removal fees and how to balance the need to maintain the urban forest 
with the needs of residents.

Herbort wondered if the City had or would provide seminars and training for residents.  Brown explained that the 
City does offer tree giveaways and pamphlets for residents and contractors at our permitting office.  When asked if 
we provide education for commercial projects, Brown related that firms that do commercial development already 
typically have professionals on staff or under contract to help with landscape matters.

Herbort wondered if the permit fees and charges are arbitrary or based on industry standards.  Brown related that 
the fees are typically based on the costs to purchase and plant trees and are scaled similar to the rates of other 
jurisdictions.  Brown explained that the evaluation in the recent past has lead the City to consider a tiered approach 
for tree replacement fees which allows 1) inch for inch replacement utilizing smaller trees 2) paying into the tree fund 
for purchase and installation of trees on public property or 3) a waiver of replacement if the tree to be removed can  
be documented to cause more property  damage than its assessed value. England asked to confirm that  each 
replacement tree had to be a minimum 2” caliper, to which staff responded yes.

Klute said that we frequently receive requests for tree removal from mobile home parks. If it is determined that a 
tree is not a hazard residents can chose to pay or replace the tree under the proposed tier system. 

Murray asked if a diseased tree is allowed to be removed and whether it is possible to not require replacement.  On  
page 27 of the proposed code staff pointed out there was no replacement requirement for diseased trees, however  
a permit fee is mandatory for removal.

Murray related that he understands the purpose of bioswales but is concerned about their potential to hold water 
and harbor mosquitoes.  Klute explained that, typically, swales are not designed to hold water like a pond, rather 
they are mean to convey or store water temporarily while it percolates into the ground.  Brown explained that the 
bioswales at the Community Center work well and there is no standing water present.

Murray then pointed out in the draft there are sections that appear to be out of sequence, and Klute responded that  
the document still is in draft form and that staff would look for those inconsistencies and make sure the sections  
flow. 

Kadau suggested that  the common questions  people  ask  about  the landscape code could  be written  up  and 
responded to in a Frequently Asked Questions (FAQ) page on the website and could include short videos about 
planting best practices.

Woods expressed that he felt the draft was comprehensive and appreciates that it tries to balance between safety 
and aesthetics.

England asked what  was being considered regarding maintenance of  plant  materials  outside the property  line 
particularly regarding long-term maintenance.  He explained that some property owners may agree to providing 
streetscapes,  but  could  be  hesitant  without  knowing  who is  required  to  deal  with  damage done by  cars  and 
pedestrians.  Staff agreed this issue needed to be further considered.  At the conclusion of the CDC Focus Group 
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discussion staff noted that a final draft of the Greenspace would be presented to the CDC Focus Group at their  
June meeting. 

2012­2013 CDBG Action Plan

Woods explained that this is a public hearing for review of the upcoming CDBG FY2012-2013 Action Plan and that 
after the staff presentation, the Board would take any public comment.  Buyers distributed a large print format 
version of the summary of projected Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funding for FY2012-2013.  
Anderson then provided an overview of the CDBG Action Plan.  He explained that since Largo is a direct recipient of 
funds from HUD, the City must annually prepare this report relating program funding sources and projects.  He 
explained that since federal budgets change over time and program income is not consistent, what is before the 
board is the staff's current best guess on what is available.  The draft FY 2012-2013 CDBG Action Plan projects the 
course to be followed for the first year of the five-year plan, and not only contains CDBG-funded activities, but all 
activities funded by HOME Investment Partnership Program, Neighborhood Stabilization Program 2, Pinellas County 
Housing Trust Fund, and the State Housing Initiatives Partnership programs.  

In conclusion, Anderson noted that staff is recommending adding $15,000 for a CDBG Affordable Housing pool for 
Catholic Charities and Habitat for Humanity in response to the CDAB's recommendation to deny the application 
request from Gulf Coast Jewish Family Services for a fire suppression system. Anderson requested approval of the 
plan as presented. He explained the next step was to take their recommendation to the City Commission.

Herbort asked that if the Pinellas Heights senior housing development does not break ground when they expect, 
would the funds be available for another project on the alternatives list?  Anderson explained that would be possible, 
but that staff is optimistic the apartment complex developer could be pulling permits as early as September or  
October 2012.

Kadau expressed she felt that the housing group does amazing work and the report was user friendly and easy to 
read and appreciate.  She asked if members of each of the funding pools know the funds are available on a first 
come first serve basis.  Anderson responded in the affirmative.

Woods asked the Housing Manager to explain what fair housing counseling meant.  Anderson explained that it is 
meant to ensure that renters and landlords have a better understanding of their fair-housing rights.  Counselors help 
to avoid or deal with discrimination complaints.  Woods also noted that some of the dates in the report have not  
occurred yet, to which Anderson responded that because of the time line for when the document is due, staff must 
write the report as if it is August rather than May.  

Kadau noted for the record that housing sales in Pinellas have jumped 32% since last year and there is currently  
only a 4 month inventory of homes, which all indicate the housing market is improving.

Woods opened the public hearing and invited comments on the CDBG item.  No members of the public spoke on 
the item.  Woods closed the public hearing and invited discussion from the Board.

Bates made a motion to recommend adoption of the FY2012-2013 CDBG Action Plan as written.  Kadau seconded 
the motion.  All voted in favor of the motion 4-0 with 2 being absent. 

Code of Ordinance Revision- Fats, Oils and Grease (FOG) program

Environmental  Services  Director  Irvin  Kety  introduced  himself  and  Environmental  Manager  Davor  Soldo.   He 
explained their goal tonight was to explain the Fats, Oils and Grease (FOG) program to the CDAB and obtain from 
CDAB a recommendation on the changes proposed to the code of ordinances regarding requirements for dealing 
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with FOG.  The decision before the City Commission will  be whether to pursue the changes suggested to the 
existing ordinance or to simply adopt the Florida Plumbing Code requirements.  He related that they have already 
presented this report to the Public Works Advisory Board and have received feedback, and are interested to see if  
CDAB has a different take.

Soldo went through the handout with the board highlighting that the sewer system provides services to 120,000 
people and that currently 200 facilities utilize some form of grease interceptor device.  These devices are essential  
to balance support for food service businesses with the environmental requirements of the city-operated sanitary 
sewer system.  FOG comes from both homes and restaurants. Due to the flat topography of the City and seasonal  
droughts the system has been plagued by sanitary sewer over flows into our streets, ponds and waterways from 
time to time.  These overflows have lead to a state and federally mandated consent order to resolve the problems 
by 2016.  Kety went on to explain that the City is on track to meeting all the requirements of the consent order,  
however in an attempt to deal with FOG discharge from local businesses an ordinance was passed that requires 
either small undersink grease interceptors or large underground tanks depending on a number of factors.   He 
explained that most neighboring local jurisdictions utilize the Florida Plumbing Code. Soldo then tried to summarize 
the changes to the ordinance and the advantages and risks of the Florida Plumbing Code.    The main concern was 
the Florida Plumbing Code was more lenient and would not require large enough devices that could limit FOG 
discharge. Consequently, more enforcement on the part of the City would be necessary to limit impacts on the 
system.  Soldo explained that, previously, the City's ordinance was much more restrictive in order to address issues 
with the consent order. It required smaller food service businesses to install tanks, that in some cases were costly  
and oversized in capacity.  Based on direction from the Commission, the proposed ordinance allows for smaller 
undersink interceptors for certain businesses. A pilot project is also underway utilizing a specific device at the cafe 
in the Largo Public Library.

Bates asked if the increases in population during the winter months has a large impact on the sewer system.  Soldo 
explained that staff tried to inspect restaurants on a frequent basis, and have a good idea of how much grease is 
generated.  He also explained that they have educational materials for residents on the best way to get rid of grease 
and a drop off location for people to take their used grease.  Bates expressed she appreciates how staff is trying to  
be creative and liked how the City was experimenting with the under-sink tank at the Library.

Herbort asked for a clarification on what was meant by a high capacity/efficient grease interceptor.  Kety explained 
that the interceptors are designed to capture the grease so that it coagulates in the tank and does not flow out with 
the water.  He explained that newer models are designed to be able to collect more grease in a smaller footprint and 
that is what is meant by higher efficiency.  Herbort asked how the owners check to see how full the tanks. Kety  
explained that they simply open up the tank and use a dip stick.

Herbort asked about the cost associated to utilizing the Florida Plumbing Code versus the City's ordinance from the 
business owners perspective.  Soldo explained that it depends on which type of device the regulation required. In 
general, the costs go up for in-ground tanks versus those installed under the sink.  He explained that staff sees an  
issue with the cost of inspections required utilizing the Florida Plumbing Code.  Kety related that within the new 
ordinance, certain non intense food preparation businesses could qualify for undersink devices. This could reduce 
costs to business owners.  Herbort expressed his concern that in efforts to ensure the safety of our sewer system, 
we need to make sure that places like the Deli Diva, a small business, are not held to the same standard as a large 
operation like McDonalds. In that situation, Deli Divas would be at a significant disadvantage due to the cost of FOG 
improvements. 

Woods expressed that he understands the theory in trying to maintain a sewer system and also work on the consent 
order issues,  but wants to make sure that we do not limit the types of businesses that can open in Largo.  He feels  
that the consent order is truly of primary concern, and then the staff should focus on making the code as business-
friendly as possible within those constraints.  
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Kadau asked how other jurisdiction reacted to the questions about having FOG regulations.  Soldo explained that 
not all of them are as involved because they have not had issues with them in the field like Largo.  

Davor explained that the Public Works Advisory Board questioned the 50 seat threshold, which dictates the need for  
a small or large device.  They were concerned that a restaurant with only 52 seats would then have to have a larger  
device, while one with only 48 seats would not. They were worried about the justice of a hard number.  They also felt 
that the rules should increase the list of acceptable devices and provide more options.  One suggestion that came 
forth  from that  discussion was providing a credit  or  rebate to  businesses  that  install  these  devices.   Finance 
Department staff suggested that it might make more sense to help write off the difference in cost between what the 
Florida Plumbing Code requires versus what the City's system requires).  Bates explained that since the City helps  
first time home buyers with assistance, maybe helping business owners would make sense too. 

CDAB members expressed that in general they were in favor of revising the existing code to make sure there is a  
balance between business owners needs and preserving the sanitary sewer system. They were not in favor of  
adopting the Florida Plumbing Code.

Kety thanked the group and expressed that they have learned a lot and offered to provide tours of the sewer plant to 
members of the CDAB.

Items from Members of the Board

Woods stated that the next meeting (June) would be his last CDAB meeting. 

Next Meeting Date
Woods announced that the next meeting will be held on Monday, June 4, 2012 at 6:30 PM in the Community Room  
at City Hall.

Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 9:12 PM.
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